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THE FOUNDING and EARLY HISTORY of 
THE CADILLAC-LaSALLE CLUB, INC.

Several times in recent years, national officers of the Club asked that Ansel 
Sackett, Co-Founder, and myself write a history to preserve the record of how the 
Club was started and the significant events that occurred during the early years 
as the Club developed and grew to international prominence. We declined these 
requests as we felt that the information had been given in my 1983 article for the 
25th Anniversary and in Ansel’s 1989 article for the 30th Anniversary. We thought 
that it might be better if someone who had not been as close to the subject and as 
personally involved in all aspects of the Club as Ansel and I had been were asked to 
write this.

Following a repeat of the request by officers at the 1995 National Board 
Meeting, Ansel and I discussed this and we, again, felt that what we’d already written 
adequately covered the subject. Several months later I decided to prove that our 
conclusion was correct by reviewing everything I have that documents the Club. As I 
dug further, it became apparent that there was much more documented information 
that could be presented to expand what we’d previously written. It took eight months 
and three complete rewrites to finalize the text. It would have been better, in my 
opinion, if someone not directly involved had written this as, even though I tried to 
detach myself and be objective with use of documented information, they would be 
free of the emotions that color this narrative.

Please accept this text in the good spirit and love of our hobby in which it 
is offered to you. It is based on Club publications, initially called THE STANDARD 
in the August and September 1958 issues; then CLUB BULLETIN in the October, 
November and the combined December 1958–January 1959 issues; and finally, to our 
everlasting good fortune, the most definitive THE SELF-STARTER starting with the 
February 1959 issue. Since they contain valuable information about what happened, 
and may be accepted as the most accurate depiction, they were used as the primary 
source of documentation and were supplemented with personal records and first hand 
knowledge of events.

Now that you know what this is all about and where it comes from, here is the 
story as best I’m able to tell it of the eminently successful and most enjoyable group 
of enthusiasts throughout the world that are members of, THE CADILLAC-LaSALLE 
CLUB, INC. It’s my greatest wish that you find this as interesting as Ansel Sackett, 
myself and the many others in the early days of the Club did in living this grand 
experience.
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This narrative is dedicated to the Charter Members (prior to Jan. 1, 1959, 
nine of whom remain continuous members into 1997), to all the current and past 
members, to the stalwart Regions and their officers who contributed so greatly to the 
growth and success of the Club, and to all the National officers, directors, editors, 
technicians, specialists, authors of SELF-STARTER articles, and those who have 
managed judging, awards, jewelry or served on special committees contributing freely 
of their time, talent, energy and devotion to the hobby we share and enjoy with each 
other. Our Club may have been initiated from pride in our automobiles, Cadillacs 
and LaSalles, but the success and enjoyment is due to your participation.

With Fondest Memories of ALL of YOU in This, Our 40th Anniversary Year, 

Norm Uhlir, Co-Founder
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The Founders of THE CADILLAC-LaSALLE CLUB, INC. are Ken 
Baldwin, Ansel Sackett and Norman Uhlir, along with the unstinting help of 
their wives Betty Baldwin, Harriet Sackett and Agnes Uhlir. This group did 
nearly everything during the first year that was necessary for the successful 
operation and continuation of the Club. Initially, the Club was named The 
Cadillac-LaSalle Car Club, but we learned that this was an infringement of the 
trademark owned by Cadillac Motor Car Division, General Motors Corporation, 
and we hastily changed it in March 1959 to CADILLAC-LaSALLE Club. Our 
incorporation in the State of Michigan came soon afterward. How did the 
formation of the Club happen?

It was in early July 1958 that I saw an ad where someone needed a 
speedometer for their 1931 V12 Cadillac. I had just recently acquired one so 
I phoned and within two hours Ken Baldwin, who lived in Grosse Pointe, 
Michigan, was at my home in Royal Oak, Michigan, driving his 1931 V12 
Cadillac Convertible Coupe. It turned out that Ken Baldwin was Manager of 
Dealer Management at Cadillac Motor Car Division and, when he learned that 
I was in management at Packard Electric Division (the original remnant of 
the Packard Motor Car in Warren, Ohio), we both knew that we had much in 
common professionally as well as in our hobby interests since I owned a 1930 
V16 Cadillac Coupe. My wife and I both took an immediate liking to Ken and 
I made a gift of the speedometer to him. He left for home with a promise to 
call for another visit.

A week or two later Ken phoned for a social chat and when I mentioned 
that I was going out to a farm on Saturday to take more parts off the 1931 
V12 derelict Cadillac I’d bought just to get the radiator Flying Goddess 
ornament, he offered to come over and drive us out to lend a hand in the work. 
He showed up in a light green 1958 Sedan de Ville and we had the misfortune 
to encounter newly sprayed tar on West Ten Mile Road near Farmington, 
Michigan. It was a typical hot, muggy Michigan summer day and, while we 
were removing various parts from the rusting, rotting V12 Cadillac (exactly 
the kind that people buy to restore now), I was stung by a swarm of wasps 
nesting under the front seat. Thus, started the fable of Norm Uhlir’s big head! 
We drove back to my house on different roads to avoid more fresh tar, which 
had made a great mess on the de Ville. It was during this ride that Ken, Agnes 
and I started a serious conversation concerning existing car clubs and the lack 
of interest that was apparent in the Cadillac and LaSalle automobiles. Why?

We questioned if it might be due to the fact the Cadillac Motor Car 
Division was so successful and dominant in the luxury car field, while nearly 
all former competitors in this county had failed and ceased production. Another 
thought we had was that it might be that because older Cadillacs were still so 
plentiful they were just considered used cars (previously owned for the purist) 
and that hobby collectors didn’t see a need to save them like the many other 
makes that had become orphans when their manufacture ended. We readily 
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agreed that when we attended existing multi-make car club functions our 
beloved Cadillacs and LaSalles were appallingly conspicuous by their absence. 
What was the solution to this obvious dilemma? What contribution could we 
make toward a solution? That was exciting talk. Were we overly impetuous 
to venture into the unknown thinking that we had the ability, much less 
the power, to correct this oversight? It boiled down to a unified, challenging 
thought that something could and should be done to correct the situation. All 
too soon we were back in my driveway with a tarred car!

In addition to the obvious use, I always kept lighter fluid on hand to 
clean road tar and oil off our cars, and we used all that was available to return 
the light green de Ville to a presentable state for a Cadillac.

With the driveway restoration completed we resumed our previous 
discussion and, whatever the perplexing reason for the identified problem, we 
yielded to the challenge. Ken said that he knew others who shared our feeling 
and we might be able to pull enough together to start a new car club. He said 
that if we’d commit to the venture he would proceed to recruit others willing 
to help and have a meeting to get things started. We did, he did, and never in 
my wildest imagination did I conceive what a constantly thrilling adventure 
this would be throughout the remainder of my life. No marble halls, no big 
name personalities, no champagne toast, but I still see us standing in the 
driveway at 710 Symes with the sun setting and hear the strains of Chopin’s 
“Fantasie-Impromptu, Opus 66” as it builds in an ever mounting crescendo. 
Very soon our lives became entwined with others of whom many are the closest 
friends nearly four decades down the Cadillac-LaSalle pathway. Although there 
have been chuckholes and detours along the way, it has been a fabulous ride 
that we, and those that follow our initial effort, have enjoyed and will always 
fondly remember because of the wonderful people we’ve met and the lasting 
friendships that developed.

Ansel Sackett cannot recall when he first met Ken Baldwin. Since 
they both worked at Cadillac Motor Car Division, although in widely spaced 
different departments, they pursued a common interest in the older model 
Cadillac and LaSalle cars and it is a certainty that this must have drawn 
them together. I did not know or meet Ansel Sackett until Ken Baldwin held 
the Founder’s Meeting in late July 1958.

That first meeting, and several subsequently, took place at Ken Baldwin’s 
home. Present were Ken and Betty Baldwin, Ansel Sackett, Norm and Agnes 
Uhlir, and there were one or two others who did not participate as officers or 
in the operation of the Club. This small group, under Ken’s leadership, formed 
the CADILLAC-LaSALLE CAR CLUB. As stated previously, we had to delete 
the word “CAR” so that we did not infringe on the trademark right of Cadillac 
Motor Car Division. As you’ve seen, the names Cadillac as well as LaSalle 
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have been used by many others in conjunction with non automotive types of 
products as well as services. By March 1959 we were officially renamed the 
CADILLAC-LaSALLE CLUB.

Ken, Ansel and I were “exempt salary” General Motors Corporation 
employees and were somewhat concerned about initiating an endeavor that 
might not be looked on with favor by our superiors. There wasn’t an office 
or a person within General Motors to ask permission for what we wanted to 
do. We believed that if we did everything properly, with restraint and dignity, 
that our jobs and futures could not be jeopardized by our activity in the Club. 
Therefore, we acted like we knew what we were doing and plunged ahead into 
the unknown. As is done with the initial organization of other founding groups, 
we decided among ourselves who would do what and the office they would 
hold. None of us wanted to be President and we left that position vacant until 
Ken suggested someone whom we appointed to the office. Ken Baldwin was 
made Editor as well as Director of Regions, Ansel Sackett was made Treasurer 
(and would hold that position 32 years), Norm Uhlir was made Secretary, and 
Jack Tallman (who was not present) was made Technician. We decided that 
membership dues would be $2.00 plus $.50 per spouse until January 1, 1959 
for the Charter Members, and would then increase to $3.00. You notice that 
we neglected to fill an office for Membership. These results of the Founding 
Meeting are contained in the one-page August 1, 1958, Vol. 1, No. 1 of THE 
STANDARD.

Ken Baldwin was in daily contact with Cadillac zone offices as well as 
the individual dealerships throughout the country. He was instrumental in 
gaining most of the initial members from references and leads through these 
agencies and the membership directories of other car clubs which listed owners 
of Cadillacs and LaSalles. By January 1, 1959, we claimed 193 members, of 
which 32 were spouses. These were all designated CHARTER MEMBERS. 
Although memberships were for individuals in our first years, we changed this 
to membership for the immediate family later. Word spread quickly and there 
was an influx of members who were eager to join the Club that was exclusively 
for the cars of their preference.

The September 1, 1958 issue of THE STANDARD stated that the Club 
was for all Cadillacs and LaSalles built prior to 1942. The obvious error is that 
this statement ignored the Cadillacs that were built in January 1942 prior to 
the shutdown for conversion to defense work. There was also the comment that 
we needed 500 members and had a potential of 2,000 members. Betty Baldwin 
was appointed Membership Secretary as shown in the October 1958 issue of 
what was now called CLUB BULLETIN after we’d learned that another club 
already had a publication named THE STANDARD. This issue mentioned that 
I was to coordinate the design of the Club Emblem and that ideas should be 
sent to me. That November Larry Boland was named President.
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In the combined Dec. 1958–Jan. 1959 issue of the CLUB BULLETIN we 
refined the purpose of the Club and finalized it in the next issue. Tom Bucklen 
was appointed Parts Specialist and his longtime experience in the Cadillac 
Parts Department gave him the highest qualifications.

At the January 1959 meeting we struggled to come up with a more 
meaningful name for the Club publication. Many fanciful names were 
suggested, but they all sounded frivolous until Tom Bucklen suggested that, 
since Cadillac had developed the first successful electric SELF-STARTER that 
went into their 1912 model production, it would be appropriate to name our 
publication THE SELF-STARTER. We adopted Tom’s idea, which was pure 
genius, and it has graced our masthead ever since. At this meeting Agnes 
Uhlir was appointed Editor of the initial issue of THE SELF-STARTER for 
February 1959 and would hold that position for eleven years. Harriet Sackett 
volunteered as typist for the mimeograph mats that we used to print THE 
SELF-STARTER. Ansel Sackett managed to have the printing done at no cost 
to the Club until early in 1960 when we made a valiant attempt to do our own 
printing. The February 1959 initial issue of THE SELF-STARTER was four 
sheets, or eight numbered pages. It stated the following as the Club’s purpose:

This Club has been formed for the express purpose 
of interesting sportsmen and women in banding 
together for mutual interests in the preservation, 
restoration, and enjoyment of the Cadillac and 
LaSalle cars built prior to 1942. Not affiliated with 
the Cadillac Motor Car Division or the General 
Motors Corp. in any way.

That statement of purpose, with the “prior to 1942” error was revised in 
the March 1962 issue to say, “…express purpose of encouraging automobile 
enthusiasts to band together for mutual interests…built through 1942.” The 
model year limitation was later changed to say, “…all LaSalles, and Cadillacs 
after they are 25 years old.” The age limitation was eliminated in the mid-
1970s, which brought an influx of the newer model Cadillacs into recognized 
Club activities with corresponding decline of older model Cadillacs and 
LaSalles appearing at Regional and National Meets.

During February and March of 1959 I completed writing the Club’s 
Constitution and ByLaws along with the legal paperwork for incorporation 
of the Club in the State of Michigan. We had to complete and approve the 
Constitution and ByLaws first as they had to be submitted in conjunction with 
the papers for incorporation and this was accomplished in quick succession. At 
the February 1959 meeting I submitted the Constitution and ByLaws and they 
were approved as written. We were granted our Certificate of Incorporation on 
our initial application and we were officially and legally in business as THE 
CADILLAC-LaSALLE CLUB, INC. One involved task led to another endlessly.
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The significant suggestions from our members for design of the Club 
Emblem came from Buzz Steger and Jim Pearson, who drew a variety of 
proposals and submitted them to me. These were presented at the February 
1959 meeting and the writeup in the March SELF-STARTER contains errors 
about the events of the final approval and production of the emblem, and this 
is explained in the following paragraph, which also differs somewhat from the 
account written by Ansel Sackett. All of the drawings to substantiate this exist 
for the Club and are available when there is an assured safe place for their 
keeping as a part of the Club’s heritage.

No single design submitted was chosen, or approved, at the February 
meeting. It became a consensus that certain features of one design proposal 
and another feature from a different one, etc., could be combined into one 
design that would be more appealing than any one of those submitted. These 
were, as mentioned above, the drawings of Buzz Steger and Jim Pearson. We 
already had learned that we could not use the words car or automobile in 
conjunction with either Cadillac or LaSalle. Additionally, the emblem of the 
LaSalle is a commercial design covered by trademark, while the Cadillac crest 
cannot be trademarked as it is a family Coat of Arms. These facts negated 
many of the designs submitted. Taking the best of the various design features 
that we would be allowed to utilize, I was asked to combine them into a single 
design and come back with a final proposal. While not skilled artistically, I had 
the mechanical drawing ability to render the final design that was approved. A 
copy of the final design is attached and credit for the conceptual design must 
be given to Buzz Steger and Jim Pearson. Finding a production source for the 
emblem at a cost we could afford became a problem.

All of the American car companies had discontinued using clousene, 
or cloisonné (also known as vitreous glass fired enamel), in favor of lower 
cost plastics or painted emblems. Only one source remained in the U.S., and 
the tooling and piece part cost was prohibitive. We finally found a company 
in Spain that could produce handpainted enamel emblems at a cost where 
we could make some profit from sale to our members to bolster our meager 
treasury. It was much later that we found means to pay for the tooling 
and obtain the beautiful clousene emblem from a source in Japan. During 
the interim the painted emblem served the purpose and gave us the Club 
identification to display on our cars that we felt was needed.

The April 1959 issue of THE SELF-STARTER included a four-page copy 
of the Constitution and ByLaws which served our need for many years. It 
contains an expanded definition of the purpose of the Club without the error 
about the year 1942. With its adoption, some new titles were assigned, with 
Ken Baldwin being Regional Vice President and myself the Corresponding 
Secretary. The big event in the May 1959 issue was our first picture page, and 
the last for quite awhile as we juggled our finances to stay solvent.
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The Club Emblem was finally shown to the membership in the July 
1959 issue along with a full-page description and an order blank. The drawing 
shown is the composite that I had rendered for final approval and is, with 
very minor modification, the Emblem design the Club continues to utilize. We 
are indebted to Buzz and Jim for their valuable contribution to our Club.

The Club was growing so fast that it became a problem to manage 
the crush of paperwork, phone calls and the monthly publication of THE 
SELF-STARTER. The constant activity impacted most on three people. Betty 
Baldwin had to process all inquiries we received as well as process the new 
memberships as they arrived. The new names and addresses had to be sent 
to both the Editor as well as to the Treasurer with dues payment. Ansel 
Sackett had to shift through the lists and checks he received from Betty and 
deposit the receipts, pay our various bills, and chase down the people who sent 
in checks on closed accounts or with insufficient funds. Ansel performed this 
service for thirty-two years along with many other indispensable functions 
both during as well as after he voluntarily relinquished the Office of the 
Treasurer. The Editor’s position is so involved that I can only say, as I have so 
often, “you have no idea what it entails unless you have done it yourself over a 
substantial period of time”. It is most significant that in the first thirty-seven 
years of this Club there have been just three that carried the burden of Editor 
and they would agree, I’m certain, with what I’ve said.

The workload for the other officers, staff and directors was very different 
in nature. For some of them it consisted of short periods of intense work with 
lengthy respite between. This is opposite from what the Membership Secretary, 
Treasurer and Editor experienced where the phone, the letters and processing 
the work never ceased. They made this Club operate and succeed then, just as 
the devoted people we have do today.

By mid-1959 there were nearly 400 members, and we had sorted out 
who did what and when, and we settled into the endless work we’d created. 
There were very few complaints internally or from the members. Most of them 
knew, and appreciated, what was being done .for them and for the hobby.

The August 1959 SELF-STARTER carried the disappointing news that 
only about thirty Club Emblem orders had been received; whereas, a minimum 
of seventy were needed to start the project. The price was $7.00! Ken 
announced the cancellation of the first annual meet that he had written about 
in several previous issues. This was the first sign of the problem developing 
that led to his departure from the Club.
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Our First Anniversary Issue in September 1959 substantiates many of 
the events covered thus far. It also gave an update that we had orders for 
sixty-three Emblems and that we wanted to have one hundred orders. This 
was the second issue to contain a picture page. Membership by the end of this 
year was nearly 500 strong.

We had been operating on the proverbial shoestring and, in some 
instances, covering Club costs out of our individual pockets. In October 1959 
we told our members that dues would be $5.00 per member, plus $1.00 for 
spouse or child under twenty one, commencing January 1, 1960. As usual, 
any time dues are renewed, let alone increased, some choose to drop their 
membership and there is a significant loss as has occurred most years since. 
New members, along with the late renewals, make up for the loss by midyear.

We were finally able to announce that we had seventy-five Emblem 
orders and had placed our order with a company in Spain for the hand painted 
ceramic enamel over a brass metal stamping. This started an experience, 
questionable in value, of corresponding with overseas manufacturers, money 
exchange rates, shipping and docking schedules, federal import procedures, 
import impounding warehouses, inspecting and rejecting defective Emblems, 
letters from members, and repackaging, addressing and mailing Emblems. 
In my naivete I supposed that when the shipment arrived at the dock in 
nowheresville on the Detroit River that someone either called or wrote you, 
and you drove down into the area, signed a receipt and drove off with the 
shipment. I learned that my naivete bordered on stupidity. My first attempt 
took an entire afternoon without success. The second time I went dressed in 
my oldest clothes, found the right warehouse, finally found the small boxes in 
a stadium-size clutter of dirty boxes piled all around, found that I first had 
to get a customs release form signed, and then carried them off the restricted 
area to my car. Chalk it up as a learning experience as I repeated it a number 
of times for nearly ten years.

Back issues of THE SELF-STARTER were 10 cents each including 
postage which, at that time, was 4 cents per ounce. Storing the back issues and 
mailing them to the members who sent in their dimes was another job of mine 
for the next ten years. We failed to realize that none of us were saving copies 
of THE SELF-STARTER as a master file for the Club until we had mailed 
out all of the copies of some early issues. This was an unfortunate oversight 
during the days and nights of hectic activity. My personal copies of every issue 
will become Club property when there is an assured safe permanent repository.

Early in 1960 we made the bad decision to buy an old, very used 
mimeograph machine and attempt to do our own printing. Up to this time 
Ansel Sackett had found some way to furnish the Club free printing from a 
good friend in the printing business, but we knew that this could not continue 
much longer. The infernal machine was delivered to my house and became a 
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source of monthly frustration, long hours of effort, and pure torture to all of us 
who became slaves to its fiendish idiosyncrasies. This mistake lasted about a 
year and we submitted to defeat and the absolute necessity of paid commercial 
printing. We also picked up a used devilish device known as a hand operated 
Addressograph machine. We had to buy the nameplates to address THE 
SELF-STARTER and, to save the cost and delay involved, I devised a means of 
making the name plates with a reverse print label maker like you see at most 
stores. This became another ten-year night job of making plates, addressing, 
stamping and mailing both THE SELF-STARTER and Membership Directories.

Nothing is as important to the Club members as receiving the 
publications. That’s true today as it was then. When our printing operation 
was scheduled to commence for the monthly issue, the Baldwins and Sacketts 
would arrive to lend their effort in this basement frenzy which usually ended 
much too late. We also utilized this time to hold informal meetings and, since 
my house was midway between the Baldwin’s and Sackett’s, this became the 
regular meeting place for Club business. A few others occasionally came to 
assist in the printing, but their incentive was overwhelmed by the time and 
effort involved in the task. At times, the cantankerous mimeograph had the 
faithful six workers at their wit’s end. Sometimes a page turned out upside-
down. The ultimate printing disaster was in doing the November 1960 issue 
in which Agnes decided that pages done in either red or green ink would be 
appropriate for the Holiday Season. We all agreed that would never, never 
happen again.

It is of historical significance that Miss Miriam Woodbridge, 
granddaughter of Henry M. Leland, came to my home to assist us in running 
the April 1960 SELF-STARTER. She was a beautiful and completely charming 
lady who had done much of the work in the restoration of her Grandfather’s 
car, OSCEOLA, as she described in her March 1960 SELF-STARTER article. 
Her interest never wavered in the Cadillac-LaSalle Club activities and, several 
times, she went to a great deal of effort in taking OSCEOLA out of the Detroit 
Historic Museum and driving it to early meets both in Grosse Pointe Shores 
and to our First National Meet in Farmington. I mention the locations as they 
were considerable distances from the Museum and OSCEOLA was, by then, a 
fifty-five year old single cylinder automobile that was the prototype of the first 
American production fully enclosed model.

The Club Emblems arrived from Spain this April and, after carefully 
opening, inspecting and repackaging, I mailed nearly 150 of them within two 
days. That was about thirty six years ago and it seems like only yesterday.

We announced the First Annual Meeting in the April 1960 SELF-
STARTER to be held at the Botsford Inn, Farmington, Michigan on June 1112, 
1960. The Botsford Inn is a historic landmark with a wealth of charm befitting 
its significance. It was built in 1836 and is the oldest inn found in Michigan. 
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At one time during its existence Henry Ford bought it and utilized it to house 
and entertain his distinguished guests. Registration for the Club’s First Annual 
Meeting was $6.00 per car to be displayed or judged, and the banquet was 
$5.00 per person with a feast to be remembered. Yet more interesting were 
the room rates starting at $8.50 for a single, and up to a lofty $15.00 for a 
spacious corner twin room. Yes, times have changed.

Ansel Sackett suggested a SELF-STARTER AWARD for the first place 
winner of the car show and I built the Award that is pictured on the front 
page of the June 1960 issue along with my article describing the Meet. Charles 
“Chuck” Jordan, Director of Cadillac Styling Studios (later to become head of 
all G.M. Styling), was our guest speaker at the banquet and he enthralled 
us with a picture slide show dealing with Cadillacs of the past, present and 
the future. The very successful event marked the emergence of the Club 
from a newly formed embryonic stage into a nationally, even internationally, 
recognized major single marque automobile hobby club. We had firmly 
established the Club as a permanent force in the old car hobby and it was 
evident that, with proper management in maintaining our stated purpose 
and serving the membership, the Club would continue to grow and flourish 
around the world for the benefit of the Cadillac and LaSalle enthusiasts. It 
has fulfilled this objective beyond our highest expectation.

Following the June National Meet the Board of Directors elected 
President Arthur Anderson of Massachusetts, Executive Vice President Alfred 
Rodway of Ohio, and the remaining officers, Ken Baldwin, Betty Baldwin, 
Ansel Sackett and myself, were reelected to their office. The Specialists, 
Technician, and Editor remained the same. The August 1960 issue announced 
that 1961 dues would be unchanged at $5.00 per member and $1.00 per 
spouse and children under 18 at 50 cents. This needless complication of dues 
was overcome when we adopted the family membership system.

We alerted our members that the 1941 Cadillac tail and stop light 
“jewels” were still available for $1.15 each at Cadillac dealers because it had 
been a production part as late as 1949 on the Fleetwood “75” Series. Our 
members listed slightly over 600 cars in the Club Directory.

Difficulties between Ken Baldwin and others in the headquarters 
group that had appeared earlier now began surfacing on a regular basis 
in the day-to-day operation of the Club. Others perceived that they were 
chastised by Ken for taking action that he had directed to be done. Verbal 
communications frequently ended in disagreement as to what was actually 
said. Thus began a difficult period. Everything that Ken sent to the Editor 
for THE SELF-STARTER was run exactly as he had written it. Then, in the 
November 1960 issue he wrote that he was taking his Custom Cadillac article 
out of the Club publication and giving it to another club for their use. Despite 
subsequent phone calls and our attempts at direct conversation with Ken, the 



13

communications problem could not be solved. In March 1961 Ken and Betty 
Baldwin resigned their offices and did not renew their membership in the 
Club. This unexpected and unexplained break with the Club was now final.

The January 1961 issue carried a new distinctive masthead featuring 
the Club Emblem along with crank handles on either side of an electric 
starting motor. We had received the second batch of 200 Emblems from 
Spain and were selling them along with jewelry items that are very similar 
to most of what we have now. Ansel Sackett had found a jeweler with the 
original Cadillac-LaSalle crest tooling and arranged for our Club to purchase 
jewelry from them. This was very important for the Club to have a source of 
high quality jewelry without tooling cost and it boosted our prestige. Picture 
pages in THE SELF-STARTER had become regular format. Maurice Horger 
volunteered to receive orders from our members for the Emblems and jewelry, 
ship the orders out, and manage the replacement orders and the inventory.

In the April 1961 issue President Art Anderson announced the 
resignation of Ken and Betty Baldwin that followed the annual meeting on 
March 18. The ByLaws were amended so that starting with 1962 memberships 
the dues would be $6.00 for the entire immediate family. Bill Tite of Michigan 
was elected Membership Secretary and Lou Moore of Pennsylvania was elected 
Regional Vice-President to fill the vacated positions.

The Second National Meet was held in Berea, Ohio on June 9–11, 1961, 
jointly with the Antique Automobile Club of America at the Cuyahoga County 
Fairground. We conducted our judging separately from AACA and awarded 
three long distance awards along with awards in thirty three classifications. 
Some of our members, being AACA members as well, came away with double 
first place prizes. This was a marvelous showing of Club strength and we had 
cars on display spanning nearly thirty years of Cadillac production.

The operations of the Club went along smoothly during the summer 
of 1961. We were exerting constant pressure on the larger, multi make car 
clubs to recognize more of the Cadillac and LaSalle models. Slowly, but surely, 
our insistence was being felt and considered. In time, the necessary changes 
in their classifications took place and many additional models of our cars 
became eligible in their judging. Now we saw Cadillacs and LaSalles as the 
frequent winners of top prizes across the country at major car shows. This was 
a significant achievement brought about through efforts of the Club and its 
members.

Back issues of THE SELF-STARTER were now 20 cents each. In 
1961 we were able, again, to have our printing done on the outside under a 
favorable arrangement. How glad we were to get rid of our monster printing 
machine.
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Arthur Anderson found that his involvement in the Club took too 
much time away from the business he managed, and he submitted his letter 
of resignation as President with that as his sole reason. He had done a fine 
job and was well liked during the time that he had been Director of the New 
England Region and then President of the Club. Executive Vice President Al 
Rodway called a special meeting to be held in his hotel room (coincidentally, 
the Book Cadillac Hotel with Cadillac Crests on all the doorknobs). He insisted 
that he should be named President, without waiting for our next regular 
election. When others did not agree, he resigned. This was a troubling turn of 
events that the Club managed to survive. 

No mention was made in THE SELF-STARTER of the resignations, as 
those of us remaining to continue the work of the Club did not believe that it 
would be in the best interest of the Club to go into detail about the matter. We 
regrouped our faithful core of workers and continued with the task to be done. 
At the end of 1961 we had 550 members. Our next regular election was a year 
away in the Fall of 1962 and we took no action to fill the vacant offices until 
then.

The 1962 dues continued at $6.00 per family membership. My favorite 
masthead is the one we used on the July 1962 issue, and it reappeared on 
the cover, or inside, until February 1972. The August and September issues 
reverted to the prior masthead to use up some preprinted cover stock that the 
printer had found. We economized to the maximum where possible and there 
were a few times toward the end of a year when we ran short of funds and paid 
postage costs ourselves until the membership renewal dues became available. 
THE SELF-STARTER had stabilized at ten sheets, twenty numbered pages, 
and the printing quality as well as the picture pages had improved noticeably.

Following the second National Meet we concluded that the joint meet 
with a larger multi car make club was more successful and we continued to 
hold our National Meet in conjunction with the Classic Car Carnival of Cars. 
This was a splendid arrangement as they did nearly all the preparation work 
and we took more than our share of prizes. We encouraged our members to 
enter other club meets and show their Cadillacs and LaSalles with our Club 
Emblem or decal displayed. Our emphasis was strongest on the Grand Classic, 
which had become a multi location meet, where our entrants increased 
dramatically and the awards were now frequently won. The stature of the 
Club within the old car hobby grew as more and more of our members’ cars 
won top awards across the nation. Membership continued to grow at about one 
hundred a year and renewal time always resulted in lower membership until 
the late ones and additional new memberships replenished our ranks.

Following the 1962 Board of Directors election, the national officers 
were elected at the August meeting with the following result: Norm Uhlir, 
President; Doug Houston, Executive Vice President; Bill Tite, Regional Vice 
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President; Ansel Sackett, Treasurer; Agnes Uhlir, Corresponding Secretary; 
and Diane Tite, Membership Secretary. These officers were announced in 
the August issue. A chart of all national officers from 1958 through 1973 is 
attached for reference. Dues for 1963 remained at $6.00. We bought an electric 
typewriter which gave us another improvement in visual quality in THE 
SELF-STARTER.

All of THE SELF-STARTER typing was now done by the Editor and 
myself except for those very cooperative members who sent articles that were 
print ready. We found that commercial printers have a short loyalty timespan. 
They would bid low and promise reliability to gain the print work and then 
perform poorly and seek price increases within a short time. During 196263 
the printing quality improved noticeably and the members favored all of us 
with some fine articles. At the Fourth Anniversary of the Club we felt that 
everything was going well and that continued growth would be self sustaining. 
All of those holding office or performing service to the Club were performing 
well and in a good spirit of cooperation. But then, as ever since, there are 
just a few doing a great deal of endless work for the benefit of the Club and 
the members. A true Cadillac spirit and devotion to accomplishment within the 
headquarters group has been our constant good fortune.

From 1959 through 1969 the Club centered around Agnes Uhlir. Both 
as the Editor and in the two national offices she held during that period, she 
was the primary contact for the members who responded to her requests for 
articles and gave her praise for her effort. She spent many hours at the Detroit 
Historical Library and at Cadillac Motor Car Division Public Relations in the 
search for material to use in THE SELF-STARTER. With my accessibility to 
information within G.M. Corporation I found valuable information we used 
on Cadillac Motor Car, Ternstedt, Fisher Body and the Proving Grounds. The 
activity was sometimes exciting and it was always stimulating and lots of 
work, work, work. That’s exactly as the successors have found it to be ever 
since. The reward is partially self achievement, but it is more importantly 
the service to a cause as well as to others that brings about and promotes 
lasting friendships in our shared hobby. Many of my closest, longtime friends 
are listed in the early membership directories of this Club. We usually held 
monthly Board Meetings so that no problem that surfaced had long to wait for 
action and a solution. When nothing important was pending we would cancel 
the meeting. These meetings usually lasted several hours and were followed 
by social sessions that promoted harmony among those attending.

In April 1963 Bill Tite, Membership Secretary, and I took a two-week 
trip to California, stopping to visit members along the way. We drove west in a 
factory new car that we delivered to a dealer, and drove back in Hollis Weihe’s 
former 1940 Series 7567 Fleetwood Two-Passenger Convertible Coupe that 
Bill had bought. I enjoyed my first trip west of the Mississippi so much that 
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I became an interstate trekker and have returned to California to visit with 
Club members at every possible opportunity. The writeup covering the trip, 
along with photos, filled the entire May issue.

Increased postage and printing costs forced a dues increase to $7.50 
for 1964 and we managed to hold that figure for five years. Back issues were 
available at 20 to 50 cents each depending on postage and, by the Spring 
of 1964 we’d grown to nearly 700 members. The Annual Meeting was held 
following a dinner party where the meals offered, including both tax and tip, 
were Chicken $3.25, Roast Beef $3.50, Lobster $4.50, Prime Rib $4.75 and 
Filet Mignon $5.25. You could have ordered every one of these and not equal 
what the cost is today. Back issues became 35 cents, or three for $1.00.

We had large concentrations of members in the East, Midwest and the 
West Coast with Regions that were regularly conducting meets that were well 
attended and helped promote and increase the stature of the Club.

In October 1965 Agnes and I, along with Charter Members George and 
Dorothy Timoff, drove from Michigan to California to attend their Second 
Annual Western Regional Meet at Asilomar State Park in Pacific Grove on the 
beautiful Monterrey Peninsula. It was a wonderful opportunity to meet many 
members from whom we’d received correspondence as well as articles and 
photos for use in THE SELF-STARTER. A remarkable number of these fine 
people are still active in the affairs of the Club thirty years later.

The March 1966 issue carried the following: our membership is several 
hundred more than it has ever been by this time of year. It may surprise 
you, but we lose just about 200 members each year at renewal time. This is 
probably due to the fact that they sold their car or had a change of interest. 
Usually by May or June we are back up to the previous year’s membership 
and, from that point on, we grow a little bigger. At this point we again have 
200 that have not renewed, and I send them all a short letter as a reminder. 
Some of them will rejoin when the mood hits them. However, we have so 
many new members that our total today is almost up to the high of last year. 
Specifically, we have 752 paid memberships, which is several hundred more 
than we had at this time last year. Our treasury is in the best condition ever 
with a healthy surplus over what is required for operating expenses for the 
remainder of this year. Your Board has approved the purchase of some new 
equipment for the Club. It would probably surprise you to know how little the 
Club does have. This typewriter is an eleven year old electric that we picked 
up at a reasonable price. We have one rebuilt standard and another much 
older one that we paid very little for years ago. Then there is the portable 
Addressograph machine known as the monster. It is so old that most of our 
cars are new by comparison. With the adding machine, file cabinet, and camera 
we pretty much cover Club property. It is interesting to reflect that three years 
ago we were flat broke. At that time we raised the dues to the prevailing 
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$7.50 and instituted economy measures to get back onto our feet. We pay big 
salaries—exactly nothing. Several times we have investigated paid help and 
found that it could not be done from prevailing dues. By consolidating all our 
records, except the treasury, we were able to simplify the overall operation to 
the point where it is manageable. Not easy, but manageable. Hundreds of you 
have written to Agnes and me. We thoroughly enjoy hearing from each of you. 
Please excuse our brief replies—often jotted on your letter—but we do our best 
to answer all inquiries at the earliest possible date. Etc.

We bought a new IBM Selectric typewriter at discount and that was 
almost as thrilling as your first drive in a new car. After years of addressing 
THE SELF-STARTER with the used hand operated Addressograph monster, 
we bought a motor driven Addressograph that reduced the time and effort 
beyond belief. These were the only major equipment purchases in the first 
fifteen years of the Club. The dues remained $7.50. Back issues were now 50 
cents each.

The 1966 Annual Meeting was held in conjunction with our National 
Meet in early June. We attempted to initiate a Club Library that would consist 
of catalogs, shop and owner’s manuals, and all other types of information 
that pertained to our cars. This was unsuccessful. By October 1966 we had 
over 900 members. We increased our effort to establish the twenty designated 
Regions of the Club. We felt that growth within the Regions would assure the 
continued growth and success of the Club. This has proven to be correct.

The March 1967 issue announced the National Meet for June 3 with 
the Annual Meeting and banquet at the Holiday Inn in Dearborn prior to 
the car show June 4. There was even the offer of complimentary cocktails in 
a hospitality room. During the April Board Meeting we thrashed out a new 
Region borderlines plan that was based on areas of membership concentration 
as opposed to the previous geographic areas. These new Regions, I believe 
there were twelve, included 80% of our membership within their designated 
borders. Many of our members belonged to other car clubs and gaining their 
interest to form and to join Cadillac-LaSalle Club Regions had proven difficult. 
We planned to concentrate the effort by national at those areas where we 
knew we had enough members to support a Region. It took many more years 
to achieve this.

The May 1967 issue displayed a drawing of our proposed cloisonne 
car emblem. The design improvement and the manufacturing drawings were 
made possible with the help of Dave Holls, our Executive Vice President, 
who obtained the assistance of G.M. Styling to prepare the complex drawings 
that we needed. The idea of replacing our painted Emblem with one made of 
cloisonne was from Bert Evans who had been managing the Club jewelry for 
several years. He searched for nearly a year before he was able to locate a 
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source in Japan that quoted a price which would allow us to maintain the 
$7.00 we asked from our members. This project gave the Club a jewellike 
Emblem that is one of the most outstanding to be found in the world.

Membership was nearing 1,000 and the dues for 1968 remained $7.50. 
Barry Wheeler, later to be President, promoted the idea of an entire issue to 
be photos of members’ cars and this appeared in the combined Nov.–Dec. 1967 
issue.

The January 1968 issue is in the format of a magazine instead of the 
usual individual pages stapled at the top left corner: The change backfired 
on us as the printing cost escalated at the same time that the postage 
rates increased and we were forced to return to our previous format. The 
Editor predicted in the March issue that, “This will eventually be what your 
publication will look like. But we did want to do two things this year, bring 
you the new format and give you a colored page”. Both wishes had to wait a 
much longer time than we had visualized, but our Editor was correct in her 
prediction of what we would accomplish.

The May 1968 issue said that the Annual Meet would be in conjunction 
with the Classic Car Club at the Carnival of Cars June 9. We had become 
the Club with the greatest number of cars in attendance and we sent out 
200 notices to our members near Detroit to insure that we maintained that 
distinction. Twelve car clubs participated and the Cadillac-LaSalle Club was, 
again, at the top. From this, as well as at other multi car meets, it was 
obvious that our cars had reached their deserved stature and the owners were 
consistently winning awards. If any had ever doubted the success of this club, 
it was dispelled by the evidence of the growth in size and prestige.

A 10th Anniversary Club National Meet was scheduled for October 
12, 1968 with the entire Cambria Pines Lodge in Cambria, California being 
reserved for the Club. Agnes and I flew to the West Coast and drove to 
Cambria Pines, near the famous Hearst Castle. Nearly one hundred members 
attended this meet and our outside activities were hampered by a steady rain, 
but that did not deter the judges in their mission to choose the trophy winners 
for the awards banquet. Our West Coast members had staged a memorable 
celebration.

The Treasurer’s report for 1967 showed a net loss of $26.85 as we had 
paid for the order of new cloisonne Emblems and would have to wait for delivery 
and sale to the members to recoup that expense. Increasing postage and 
printing cost prompted our increasing the 1969 dues to $8.00 after five years 
without change. In January 1969 Mary Lou Evans was elected Membership 
Secretary. Except for a short absence in 1972, during which ever-helpful Harriet 
Sackett held that Office, Mary Lou Evans faithfully, efficiently and pleasantly 
held that position until July 1994, an astounding twenty-five years.
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We continued to hold our National Meet with the Classic Car Club’s 
Carnival of Cars, which was held at Cranbrook Institute in Bloomfield Hills, 
Michigan on June 8, 1969. That was almost in my back yard.

Another significant event within the Club in October was the retirement 
of our Editor for the past eleven years, Agnes Uhlir, and her volunteer 
replacement, Edith Childs, who served the Club and members for an even 
longer length of time, most pleasantly, efficiently and faithfully. Edith Childs 
and Mary Lou Evans became the prime individuals around whom the Club 
activities revolved for nearly the next twenty years. They were part of my 
legacy to the Club and they served under the following five Presidents.

Now the membership records, Addressograph plates and machine, the 
electric typewriter and the file cabinet were out of my home after eleven years 
of frequent use, and this may have caused a midlife crisis because within 
two months I gave two weeks’ notice and left an excellent position at General 
Motors after nearly thirty years employment. During a six week tour of New 
Zealand and Australia in 1970 we participated in the International Automobile 
Rally “Down Under”, and we were able to encourage Ken Moss and his friends 
to form their Region of the Club. They did this with great success.

Again in 1970 we participated in the Carnival of Cars at the former 
Packard Proving Grounds in Utica, Michigan, now owned by Ford Motor 
Company. The AUTOMOBILE QUARTERLY Associate Editor wrote me in 
May that they were in the planning stage for their first single marque book 
to be devoted entirely to the Cadillac and LaSalle automobiles. He said, “The 
Cadillac-LaSalle Club has been among the leading one marque clubs in the 
United States for some years now, and through THE SELF-STARTER and 
your activities, has ably maintained the great dignity of these great motorcars. 
We would therefore welcome, and certainly appreciate, the thoughts of your 
organization as to what our Cadillac book should contain. Etc.” What an 
opportunity! I wrote back, immediately, assuring him of our total interest 
and gave our suggestions and willingness to cooperate fully. It’s one of those 
happy coincidences that I’d been corresponding with Maurice Hendry, in New 
Zealand, since 1964 on this very subject and I was thoroughly delighted when 
he was eventually chosen to author the book. I’m still writing to Maurice after 
thirty years.

The membership in 1970 reached 1,300 and with the physical work of 
managing the Club no longer in my home and my responsibility I experienced 
a letdown. We continued to hold Board Meetings at my house as it continued 
to be a midpoint for those attending. For the first time I felt that my interest 
was lagging and there was a void which I found impossible to fill satisfactorily. 
It was long overdue for me to step aside, but all my previous offers to do so 
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had been ignored. My recruiting of others to be the President had failed. Katie 
Robbins was one of those whom I did my best to entice; but she confided that 
she hoped she might become President of the Classic Car Club, and she did.

During the previous years of the Club I cannot recall that we ever 
turned down any member expressing an interest in becoming a Director or an 
Officer. Some who joined the headquarters staff soon found that the workload 
was beyond their ability or wish to carry and soon left us with their backlog 
that we had to take over and complete in addition to our assigned task. One 
name kept coming up regularly, Ron VanGelderen. He wrote superb articles, 
provided excellent photographs, and kept in touch with a keen sense of interest 
and concern. Several times he came out of his way to my house to visit and 
learn firsthand what we were doing and what we hoped to achieve for the 
Club. Over a period of several years I became convinced that Ron VanGelderen 
was the person for the job and it was now my job to convince him of this.

Another postage increase in 1971 led to the necessity of raising dues to 
$9.00 for 1972. One of the biggest changes made since formation of the Club 
was to start recognizing those models that were now twenty-five years old. 
This insured continued growth of the Club as each year another newer year 
model Cadillac became eligible for full Club activity.

During mid-1972 Ron VanGelderen agreed to consider the Presidency. 
He had already been elected a Director. In the Fall of 1972 Ron agreed to and 
was elected President of the Cadillac-LaSalle Club, Inc. At last, the baton was 
passed and I felt fully confident that the Club was in safe, competent hands. 
The Treasurer, Membership Secretary and Editor were well experienced and 
would continue to serve in those positions beyond Ron’s terms. Ansel Sackett, 
CoFounder, had always been objective and completely faithful to his office and 
the Club, provided new ideas and benefits for the Club, and was always my 
close friend and confidant. His tenure as Treasurer of the Club surpassed all 
others, then, now and most likely in the future. We’ve been fortunate to have 
his guidance and fortitude these many years.

The Regions along with their officers and staffs could not be included 
without greatly enlarging what is already too lengthy a narrative. I apologize 
for this and give you assurance that it is not an intentional oversight.

This concludes the first fifteen years’ History of the Cadillac-LaSalle 
Club, Inc. and I hope that those who followed will continue the epic. I’m 
sure that they will enjoy their reflections as I have. My fondest wishes and 
sincere thanks to all of the very many who made 1958 through today such an 
enjoyable experience for me. I will remember all of you.

* 	 *	 *	 *	 *	 *	 *	 *	 *	 *	 *

September 11, 1996
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P.S.	 On the very day I finished typing this third revision I received a 
large package from our good friend, Robert Maidment of England, 
containing the information from the “Archives of the Rolls-Royce 
Enthusiasts Club duplicated in 1996 for the Cadillac-LaSalle 
Club by joint cooperation of Peter Baines and Robert Maidment.” 
These archives contain the correspondence, testing, evaluation 
and reports by Rolls-Royce, Ltd. involving the Cadillac Motor 
Car Division and the Cadillac automobiles from 1919 through 
1939. We hope that some of this may be of use in THE SELF- 
STARTER. All of it is the property of the Club as evidence of 
Rolls-Royce interest in THE STANDARD OF THE WORLD, 
“CADILLAC.”
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